Synopsis of:
The Tipton County Drainage Board met on Monday, March 23, 2015 at 1:00 p.m. in the Conference Room on the First floor of the Tipton County Courthouse.

Members Present:       George Tebbe, Gerald Shuck, Mike Cline, Joe Van Bibber, Jason Henderson, and Heather Terry. 
Others Present:           Bob Edinger, Vicky Boyd, Matt Cline, Jerry Harlow, Jim Leffler, Frosty Featherstone
Meeting called            
To order: 
President George Tebbe called the meeting to order.
Approval of
Minutes:                      Secretary Heather Terry presented the minutes from the February 23, 2015 Drainage Board meeting. Mike Cline made a motion to approve the minutes as presented. Gerald Shuck 2nd the motion. With no further discussion, the motion passed
New Business:
Buck Creek:


Jason Henderson presented to the board that Buck Creek has received no recent attention. The Wolverton drains to Tile Buck Creek.  The Wolverton tile was slated as needing reconstruction a few years ago.  Buck Creek’s flow is very choked.  The project is for 1650 feet of both sides of the creek to be cleared in the area east of 500 West and north of division.  The Tipton Surveyor’s office received three sealed bids: 
 Gasho Earthworks ($11,832.50),

Bergman Excavating ($5,890.00)
VanHorn Excavating ($11,550.00)
Once again, the board discussed the vast difference in quotes.  The board compared all three bids in detail. Jason mentioned that one possible reason for Bergman being so low on cost is the fact that the Bergman family lives a long the drain. Jason said there could easily be a field walk with the contractor after the project is complete and before a claim is turned in or paid. George Tebbe asked if the specs state what the finish grade & elevation are supposed to be, Jason Henderson verified yes.  Wyatt Johnson made a motion to approve Bergman Excavating for this project.  Gerald Shuck 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the motion passed. 

Davenport Drain:


The Davenport Drain was classified as needing reconstruction approximately 2 years ago.  There was a previous informational meeting provided for the landowners, the major landowners are in favor of this project.  The plan calls for 3500 feet of 24” dual wall pipe, 1450 feet of 18” dual wall pipe, and 3400 feet of 15” dual wall pipe, rip-rap, 9 hickenbottom structures, and 1 animal guard – all supplies installed to manufactures specifications.  Some landowners will receive a multiplier on their payments.  This is because these landowners will receive a direct benefit immediately. Jason’s estimate is $242,550.00.  This project will require a public hearing.  As the GDI fund is used for all reconstructions and drains that are negative, there is a need for front-loading the cost or a loan on the county’s part; or complete the project in stages.  Mike Cline asked how much money is needed, or what percentage is necessary by front-loaders in order to start the project?  Jason suggested 50% upfront.  A project with an estimate this high does need posting in the paper.  Jason is hoping this estimate is high.  George Tebbe reiterated that front-loading, or a loan would be a necessity, the board cannot pay this out of the GDI.  The hearing would need to be in May due to posting a 30-day notice in the paper. Jason will send a letter from the Tipton County Surveyor’s Office to all landowners with some project and public hearing information and an approximate assessment. Wyatt Johnson clarified with the board this is a reconstruction project. Joe VanBibber made the motion to set a public hearing for the Tipton County Drainage Board’s May meeting.  Mike Cline 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the motion passed. 

Bennett Tile:


The Bennett Tile is in need of reconstruction, as classified by the board a few years ago.  This proposed partial reconstruction project includes the area west of 700 West on 350 North and moves southwest. The estimate includes 2400 feet of 12” dual wall pipe, 1000 feet of 15” dual wall pipe, and three hickenbottom structures - all installed to manufactures specifications. Jason’s estimate for this job is $64,400 plus a 10% contingency, bringing the total estimate to $70,840.00.  This can be installed with conventional methods or with a tiling machine. Some landowners on this project will receive a multiplier on their payments.  This is because these landowners will receive a direct benefit immediately.  There have been concerned landowners in Jason’s office asking for help on this ditch and this area has been surveyed.  Jason thinks the existing tile will stay in place and the new work will go to the west of that tile.  Some of this work does go through some wooded area in order to pick up the south side of 300 North.  Everything on both sides of the work will need tied into the new tile.  The Thomas property section is in good working condition. Wyatt Johnson proposed a public hearing for the Tipton County Drainage Board’s May meeting.  Joe VanBibber 2nd the motion. With no further discussion, the motion passed.  
Old Business:
Wyatt Johnson says we should have the hearing first and then request the quotes, per statute.  Jason Henderson will check the proper ways.  Wyatt Johnson asked if we knew what GDI original / final total balance should be if everything is paid.  The consensus seems to be around $400,000.00.  There was discussion about frontloading for the Bennett Tile in order to speed up the job.  Jerry Harlow asked about this process.  George Tebbe asked about when these assessments would be paid; the Bennett project would take approximately 30% of the GDI funds.  

Wyatt Johnson states while we need to be good stewards of these funds, he would like to know what other projects might be coming up.  This would give the board a better idea of cash flow and the ability to approve projects. Wyatt Johnson also requested Jason Henderson to review the ability to assess/increase the GDI.  Jason says the county council controls this and that the GDI for Tipton County is the same each year.  There are some ways to change this or to increase this, per other counties processes.

Mud Creek Update:


This project is located north of Tri-Central schools. Extreme Excavating is doing the work.  Jason has done a site investigation.  The property looks good. 

Jason also brought up a previous award to Davidson Excavating to another section of Mud Creek for one side.  The current project at Tri-Central by Extreme originally bid as a single side as well, and then increased to include both sides.  Jason contacted Davidson on his own accord about adding additional work for both sides.  Both sections/projects have equally steep banks.  It is Jason’s recommendation to allow Davidson Excavating to add work to this section.  The break down is $15,440.00(award for 1 side) x 2 and $18,000 for all the trees in the additional work, and a 2:1 slope on both sides, to total $48,880.00, which is less than one original bid for just one side. Gerald Shuck asked if this should be rebid as one whole project. It does not due to the amount being less than $50,000.00. Mr. Peters is aware of the seeding to be done and he would like to see the project done. There was a notice sent out to all landowners. George Tebbe mentioned it needs done and Mike Cline noticed there is a good deal more work, hence the total price. Jason Henderson recommends this complete project and he cannot find a negative, it will not get better on its own.  Wyatt Johnson made the motion to amend the contract bid to include excavation on both sides of Mud Creek.  Joe VanBibber 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the motion passed.

Wyatt Johnson found information about the appropriations code for the GDI fund. The county body at the request of the drainage board shall appropriate, from time to time, enough money to maintain the GDI at a sufficient amount. There is no limit that can be approved for any one year, but the aggregate amount cannot exceed the equal of $.50 on each $100 of net taxable real and personal property of the county.    

Hoover Drain Update:


This project is part of Cicero Creek east of the bypass in Tipton.  There was a scoping meeting.  The CMP has been replaced due to trees & water.  There has been some temporary work done and there is ongoing engineering work for the future.  
Claims:
Heather Terry presented claims. Total claims to be paid: $4,249.75 (claims and per-diems). 
Checking balance: $229,606.95. Mike Cline moved to approve the claims for $4249.75.  Joe VanBibber 2nd the motion.  

Vicki Boyd asked if all the creek work in the county would help with the past and the current flooding issues, or the water flow.  George Tebbe explained that all the work done at any place any time is done as improvement for the entire community.


Joe VanBibber asked about the Ted Salsberry tile project.  Jason Henderson is not sure, he will research this.
Adjournment:             Mike Cline motioned to adjourn the meeting.  Joe VanBibber 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion the motion passed. 

The above minutes were approved at regular meeting of the Tipton County Drainage Board.  The signatures were intentionally omitted to preserve privacy.  Signed copies are available in the Tipton County Surveyor’s Office, 

1st floor of the Tipton County Courthouse.
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